
 

 

 

A NEWSLETTER FOR COVENANT A  

 

FAYETTEVILLE, ARKANSAS 
“Apart from Christ we can do nothing.” 

 

 

 

  

 

Pastor’s Note 
Dr. Paul Sagan 

I hope everyone has enjoyed a profitable and relaxing summer 

so far.  It is a crucial time to take needed rest and to reconnect 

with family and friends.  Denise and I just returned from 

Alabama and Mississippi where we visited with my family.  As 

many of you know, my sister Pat Wilkins is at the end stage of 

early onset Alzheimer’s. My brother-in-law George, her primary 

caregiver, has gone through an excruciating ordeal caring for her 

for over nine years with this disease. He has borne the brunt of 

close care and contact with her on a daily basis at home, along 

with my mother, Peggy Sagan, and with some assistance from 

in-home hospice care. For the few moments I am able to be with 

them as they care for Pat in this late stage in the disease, I am 

mindful of how precious every word muttered from my sister is 

to all of us.  The disease has mostly taken her once vibrant 

professorial mind.  The occasional “I love you”, “Hello”, or 

“OK” thrills us with just the thought that she seems to have 

some response to our presence.  How much we take for granted 

the ability to communicate with our loved ones until that is taken 

away from us. Sometimes it takes the tragedy of disease or death 

of a loved one to remind us of the brevity of life and the need to 

work for the Gospel while there is light.  It is an observable, 

measurable fact, that ninety per cent of the people who come to 

faith in Jesus Christ and become a part of a body of believers do 

so because a family member or friend invited them to do so.  

This is the New Testament pattern; in public and from house to 

house the early church spread the Gospel.  As the apostle Paul 

told the elders in Ephesus, “I did not shrink from declaring to 

you anything that was profitable, and teaching you in public and 

from house to house.” (Act 20:20 ESV).   

 

 

OVENANT HRONICLE 

 

 
 
 

 
Inside this Issue 

 

† Pastorõs Note Page 1/2 

† The Life of the Church  Page 2 

† 
The Life of the Church in 

the Community  
Page 3 

† 
The Life of the Church in 

the World  
Page 4/5 

† Equipping the Saints Page 6 

† Announcements Page 7 

† ETC Page 8 

† Contacts Page 9 

† Session Report Page 10 

† Financial Report Page 11 

† Calendar of Events Page 12 

† 
Printable “Protect 

Fayetteville” Flyer 
Page 13 

 

Worship Services 
Sunday Morning: 8:30 am and 11:00 am 

Sunday Evening: 6:00 PM 

Prayer Meeting: Wednesday 6:00 pm 

Phone: (479) 442-5267 

A QUARTERLY NEWSLETTER FOR COVENANT CHURCH PCA 



Covenant Chronicle Newsletter                                                           Quarterly Issue 1 - August - October 2015  

 Page 2 

 

  I encourage us all to pray for and take advantage of 

the precious Divine appointments that God gives us 

this summer and beyond to speak to family and 

friends around us of Jesus Christ’s love for sinners 

for whom He died to redeem. 

Pastor Paul Sagan 

 

 

 

 

P.S. I express my gratitude again to Robyn 

Jamison for instituting the “Covenant 

Chronicle,” and for Cindy McClymonds for 

taking up the mantle of continuing its 

publication.  Also thanks to Denise Sagan and 

Haley Yang for volunteering to assist and to 

Elder John Redwine for overseeing its 

publication. 

 

Parenting is hard work.  I remember visiting with a 

friend awhile back, and him asking “Did parenting get 

harder now that I have teenagers, or have I just not 

been doing it right up until now?” 
 

One of the many reasons for us to be thankful for 

God’s gift of the visible Church is the support 

structure it provides for parents and families.  Having 

a group of like-minded people willing to come 

alongside us in this most important endeavor serves 

as a consistent source of encouragement to me as a 

parent wrestling with how to bring up godly kids in 

this world. 
  

Earlier this year, Tabletalk Magazine had an article 

entitled “The Two ‘Gardens’ God Uses to Grow Our 

Children,” talking about the role of the home and the 

church in the nurture of children. One of the early 

paragraphs in the article was this one, quantifying 

something that we know intuitively but don’t often 

see expressed in hard numbers.  
 

“The home is the primary garden in which our kids 

will learn the gospel. If a family is actively involved 

in church, the pastors and volunteers only have about 

a hundred hours a year with the kids. Parents, on the 

other hand, have about 8,500 waking hours with 

them. No matter how amazing your church’s 

children’s ministry is, what happens on the weekend 

pales in comparison to what happens in the home.” 
 

When dealing with large annual numbers like this, I 

often find it easier to break them down into weekly 

terms.  The numbers quoted above break down into 

about 163 hours per week for parents, while church 

workers get just two hours each week with the kids.  

These numbers are quite sobering.   

  

workers get just two hours each week with the kids.  

These numbers are quite sobering.  Even those who 

might downplay the fact that parents have the God-

given responsibility can’t ignore the sheer weight of 

these figures; parents are the primary source of 

nurture.   
 

The article concludes by referencing Psalm 127, the 

Psalm where Solomon describes children as a 

heritage from the Lord.  Then it makes this 

statement about the type of heritage a church would 

like to leave behind: “When we think about what 

our churches are ‘leaving behind’ for our cities, we 

shouldn’t be thinking of ministry plans or church 

buildings, but kids.” 
 

So I leave you with these questions:  

1) Parents: what are you doing to make the most of 

those 163 hours per week? Are you engaging in the 

real-life gospel conversations and demonstrations, 

so that Scriptural truths can be caught as well as 

taught? 
 

2) Church members: are you doing all you can to 

assist the parents in the Christian nurture of their 

children?  Is it possible you are being called into 

service this coming year, perhaps as a teacher or 

helper in a Sunday School class?  Are there other 

ways you can help the families of the church who 

have children?  
 

I encourage all of us to personally consider what we 

are doing to help the “legacy” of Covenant Church. 
 

-- Matt Gumm -- 

 

 

 

 

THE LIFE OF THE CHURCH 
 

 

Our purpose is to glorify God by loving Him and loving people.  
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Protect Fayetteville-Vote Sept 8th 

Against Ordinance. 5781 

Don't be fooled. The essence of Ordinance 

5781 is the same as Chapter 119. The citizens 

of Fayetteville sent a strong message to the 

city council when they voted to repeal 119. 

Pushing their personal agenda, the city 

council is bullying its citizens by forcing 

another vote when the citizens have already 

said, "No."  
 

A few things you need to know:  

1. The religious exemption was given to 

institutions not individuals. People of faith are 

NOT exempt. This law forces people of faith 

to compromise their conscience and religious 

beliefs by forcing participation in 

controversial activities.  
 

2. This ordinance creates danger zones for 

women and children. Just as in Chapter 119, 

the law demands that businesses allow men 

(who claim to be women) to enter women's 

bathrooms, locker rooms, and showers. Public 

schools are not exempt. 
 

3. Businesses are still at great risk. According 

to Ord. 5781, someone is considered guilty 

until proven innocent on a single accusation. 

Any disgruntled employee can file multiple 

false complaints with no repercussions. Yet, 

the business owner may face prosecution and 

be subject to civil lawsuits. 

 

4. This ordinance is unconstitutional and 

flagrantly violates the new Arkansas State Law 

Act 137 which was passed by an overwhelming 

majority in the senate and the house. 

Furthermore, this shows that our city council is 

usurping the authority of the people and the 

State of Arkansas. The Fayetteville city 

attorney expects a challenge in court and 

therefore people will be prosecuted and have to 

spend thousands of dollars to prove themselves 

innocent. No one can guarantee a favorable 

court decision.  

5. If Ordinance 5781 passes the city council will 

amend it and take away the exemptions, 

increase punishments, and expand their "so-

called" definition of sexual orientation. Last 

year they enthusiastically approved of Chapter 

119. This year they referred Ord. 5781 to a 

public vote in one night rather than the typical 

process. The city council cannot be trusted. 

 

 
REGISTER TO VOTE 

and 

Protect Fayetteville 

Vote Sept 8th Against Ordinance. 5781 
 

SEE ANNOUNCEMENTS ON PAGE 7 FOR:  

"Big Rally Against Religious Persecution" 
 

 

THE LIFE OF THE CHURCH IN THE COMMUNITY 

http://www.repeal119.mobi/Fayetteville2015_newSOGI.pdf
http://www.repeal119.mobi/Fayetteville2015_newSOGI.pdf


Covenant Chronicle Newsletter                                                           Quarterly Issue 1 - August - October 2015  

 Page 4 

  

South Florida, their labors to instruct the local 

church in sensitive evangelism and their efforts 

to reach out into the Jewish community with the 

gospel. 

3. The Board expresses appreciation to the 

congregation of St Andrews, Hollywood FL for 

their ready acceptance of the ministry of CWI 

and their pastoral care for the Saunders. 

4. The Board wishes to record thanks to CWI 

Head Office for their large subsidy of 

the ministry of CWI (NA), enabling us to initiate 

and continue our labors in South Florida over 

the past 18 months. 

I want to stress that my own support (in reality, the 

general funds of CWI (NA), is growing at a 

reasonably encouraging rate. However, my godly 

impatience desires us to grow with further laborers. 

We will grow only at the level of the Lord’s 

provision through His people; therefore we would 

wish to bring the matter to the attention of 

Covenant members, for prayer and individual 

support. 
 

(Being a ‘called ministry’ of Covenant Church, 

CWI does not receive support from Faith Promise 

but rather is a line item in Covenant’s budget at 

$7,200 per year. Session has approved further 

laying before congregational members the needs of 

CWI, and if anyone would wish to personally 

support the work please send to: CWI, 6401 S. 50th 

St, Rogers, AR. CWI is 501(c)(3) and tax receipts 

will be issued at end of year.) 
 

Thank you for your partnership in this important 

ministry to the ancient people. 
 

Stephen Atkinson 

Asst Pastor Covenant Presbyterian Church, Fayetteville, AR 

Director of Ministry: Christian Witness to Israel (N America Inc.) 

Home Address & CWI Office: 6401 S 50th St, Rogers, AR 72758 

Cell phone: 479-225-4269                        Web: www.cwina.org  

Web: www.facebook.com/cwina 

 

CHRISTIAN WITNESS TO ISRAEL - NEWS 

 

With the calling of Stephen Atkinson as Assistant 

Pastor 2012, the international ministry of CWI 

came to North America, and has had its American 

base in our congregation. Within 12 months there 

was the desire to have a second worker in a Jewish 

area of the United States. Michael Saunders 

became CWI’s first American worker in 2013 and 

was sent to labor in South Florida, where the 

second largest Jewish community in the USA 

resides. However, the growth in support has been 

challenging, and despite the regular central funds 

growing at around 20% per year, the support for 

the South Florida ministry has not met its 

necessary targets. 

 

In mid July 2015 the CWI (North America) Board 

passed the following resolution. I share a portion of 

it with Covenant for your information and prayers 

for the future of CWI in the USA. 

 

Whereas as a ministry we live by faith, we also 

must be wise stewards of the Lord’s resources, 

and Whereas we have watched for many months 

the slow growth of support for the South Florida 

ministry and the steady depletion of reserves, and 

Whereas the latest best guess financial 

projections from our Accountant makes the 

present level of salary subsidy of Dr Michael 

Saunders from CWI-North America central funds 

unsustainable, and Whereas our projections 

would place us with an unacceptably precarious 

bank balance soon into the Fall 2015, 

 

1. With much heaviness of heart, the Board of 

CWI (NA) proposes to bring an end to our 

current ministry in South Florida and the 

employment of Michael Saunders due to 

financial constraints. 

2. The Board records thanks to Michael & Patty 

Saunders for their planting a flag for CWI in  
 

 

THE LIFE OF THE CHURCH IN THE WORLD 

 

http://www.cwina.org/
http://www.facebook.com/cwina
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DIRECTORS OF CWI FROM LEFT TO RIGHT 

Stephen Atkinson, CWI US 

John Steinberg, CWI UK 

David Zadok, CWI Israel 

 

of people made professions of faith. He has 

served as the Director for Mission 

Stewardship at the Church Mission Society 

(CMS), yet another role which was driven by 

his passion to see lives changed by the 

gospel.  

Joseph is a gifted and inspirational 

communicator. He has preached and shared 

extensively across the UK, including at 

events such as Spring Harvest and Easter 

People, at both the Oxford and Cambridge 

Inter -Collegiate Christian Unions, and at 

hundreds of churches. Joseph has also taught 

the books of Exodus and Leviticus, with 

Richard Bewes and Paul Blackham, in the 

Ȭ"ÏÏË ÂÙ "ÏÏËȭ video series produced by All 

Souls Langham Place. He is also the author of 

Psalms: Cries from the Heart for Spring 

Harvest Bible Studies. 

 

Introducing Joseph Steinberg  

CEO, Christian Witness to Israel  

 

Joseph Steinberg, Christian Witness to )ÓÒÁÅÌȭÓ 

Chief Executive Officer, is committed to making 

the Good News of Jesus known to the Jewish 

people, wherever they may be found. 

Raised in a Jewish home in the United States, as 

a teenager Joseph shocked his family when he 

told them he believed Jesus was the promised 

Messiah. He came to that conclusion after 

searching for God in the Old Testament and 

through the faithful witness of a non-Jewish 

friend. At the age of 18 Joseph was travelling 

the world as a missionary and in the space of 

two years had evangelised and performed in 

evangelistic concerts in 48 of the 50 states of 

America. 

After graduating from the world renowned 

-ÏÏÄÙ "ÉÂÌÅ )ÎÓÔÉÔÕÔÅȭÓ 3ÃÈÏÏÌ ÏÆ 7ÏÒÌÄ 

Missions in Chicago he served for three years 

as a missionary with CWI and for the last 25 

years has worked with various churches and 

mission organisations in the UK. 

Joseph is a graduate of Trinity College, Bristol 

and was ordained in the Church of England 

where he served as the minister of a parish 

church in Chigwell, Essex. During that time he 

co-authored the Y Course and its companion 

book, The Book of Y ɀ a seeker course used by 

over 6,000 churches in the UK. 

While UK director of Jews for Jesus, Joseph led 

several large evangelistic campaigns in both 

London and Manchester, during which hundreds  
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TULIP 

 The Five Points of Calvinism 
 

· Total Depravity 

· Unconditional Election 

· Limited Atonement 

· Irresistible Grace 

· Perseverance of the Saints  

 

 
 

Sola Fide, by faith alone. 

Sola Scriptura, by Scripture alone. 

Solus Christus, through Christ alone. 

Sola Gratia, by grace alone. 

Soli Deo Gloria, glory to God alone. 

 
 

COVENANT KIDS KORNER 

Covenant Church hosted a Youth Retreat lasting 

from Friday, July 31st to Sunday, August 2nd.  

Several sister PCA churches were represented, 

including Redeemer (Siloam Springs), Covenant 

(Little Rock), and Trinity Fellowship (Sherwood).  

Guest speakers included Pastor Ted Wenger from 

Redeemer and Mike Ford with Reformed 

University Fellowship at the University of 

Arkansas. 

 

The love of Christ was demonstrated, and the Word 

of God proclaimed. 

 

 

  

SUGGESTED READING  

The Godly Man’s Picture: Drawn With a 

Scripture Pencil, by Thomas Watson. Puritan 

Paperback series, published by The Banner of 

Truth Trust 
 

Lectures on Calvinism 

by Abraham Kuyper; Wm. B. Eerdman’s 

Publishing Co. 
 

Redemption Accomplished and Applied 

by John Murray; Wm. B. Eerdman’s 

Publishing Co. 
 

The Christ of the Covenants 

by O. Palmer Robertson; P&R Publishing 

Calvin’s Doctrine of the Christian Life 

By Ronald S. Wallace; Wipf and Stock 

Publishers 
 

Calvin’s Doctrine of the Christian Life 

by Ronald S. Wallace; Wipf and Stock 

Publishers 
 

COVENANT KIDS KORNER 

SUGGESTED READING 

 

Morning Star of the Reformation, by Andy 

Thomson (this is about John Wycliffe, who 

translated the Scriptures into English). BJU 

Press (Journey Forth Books division), 

Greenville, SC 
 

 Stories of the Huguenots in France and 

Italy For Young People, by various authors. 

Published by Sprinkle Publications, 

Harrisonburg, VA (P.O. Box 1094, Zip code – 

22803) 

(List compiled by Tim McClymonds) 
 

 

 

 

 

EQUIPPING THE SAINTS 

https://ixquick-proxy.com/do/classic/spg/show_picture.pl?l=english&cat=pics&c=pf&q=John+Calvin&h=677&w=600&th=180&tw=160&fn=imgpress-e1349760472377.jpg&fs=53.4 k&el=boss_pics_1&tu=https://s15-us2.ixquick.com/cgi-bin/serveimage?url=http://ts4.mm.bing.net/th?id=JN.ECuTS7AHW8RTc6IWdska5A&pid=15.1&H=180&W=160&sp=10379d78fb25ecabc648d148345195ff&rl=NONE&u=http://calvinquotes.com/pictures-of-john-calvin/&udata=b50d3104bf44a8078a0420dd02fad12a&rid=LILONSPMTPRR275IXQHSU&oiu=http://calvinquotes.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/imgpress-e1349760472377.jpg
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"BIG RALLY AGAINST RELIGIOUS 

PERSECUTION" 
 

Date:  Tuesday August 11, 2015 

Time: 7:00 PM 

Place: University Baptist Church (UBC) 

 

Guest Speakers:  
Aaron & Melissa Klein of Sweet Cakes from 

Oregon.  They are business owners who were 

prosecuted and persecuted for their faith and lost 

their business for declining to cater a same sex 

"wedding" (refusing to decorate a gay wedding 

cake). The Fayetteville City Council has said that 

under 5781, it would be considered against the 

law to refuse services to gay weddings. 

 

We are holding a large rally that night for all 

Protect Fayetteville supporters and volunteers. 

Don't miss it! Carpool because of limited 

parking.  

Protect Fayetteville Campaign 

P.O. Box 10138 

Fayetteville, AR  72703 

Phone & Fax Number: (479) 239-5900 

www.protectfayetteville.com 

Protectfayetteville@gmail.com 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

CAMERA CLUB 

The next meeting of the Camera Club is 

scheduled for Saturday, September 19 at 10 AM. 

Follow the church bulletin for details.  
 
 

  

Sunday School Classes 

Time: 9:45 AM to 10:45 
 
Family Sunday School:  The Sunday School 
format is undergoing a change this summer (July 
5th though Sept 6th).  Everyone (ages 4 and up) will 
be meeting in the sanctuary as one class.  The 
topic of the class will be Jesusô instructions about 
prayer, The Lordôs Prayer, and the application of 
those instructions into the lives of Godôs children 
of all ages.  The format will include a discussion 
group component to facilitate building 
relationships among all members of our church 
family.   We encourage everyone to come 
participate th is summer in Family Sunday School 

 

Sunday School Classes for Fall 2015 

Time: 9:45 AM to 10:45 

 
Preschool-1st Grade  (Room 16) 

Grades 2-3 (Room 11) 

Grades 4-5 (Room 15) 

Grades 6-8 (Room 7) 

Grades 9-12 (Room 3) 

Adult Class - Tom Merchant (Room 4) 

Adult Class - John Jamison (Room 6) 

Ladies Bible Study - Library (Room 1) 

Pastor Paul's class on Justification (Sanctuary) 

 
SKEET SHOOT 

Covenant Church will have a skeet shooting outing in 

Sept, date to be announced, please bring a friend, 

ammo, and a box of skeet! Let Dow Pursley know if 

you would be willing to teach younger kids. 

We will have several stations set up and we will need 

two leaders at each station to monitor gun safety, etc. 

12 years and over will be our age cut off. A brief talk 

on gun safety and clean up instructions will be 

followed by several hours of shooting. Watch for news 

flashes. A gospel presentation will allow our guests to 

see the way to heaven 

  

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

http://www.protectfayetteville.com/
mailto:Protectfayetteville@gmail.com
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CAMERA CLUB NEWS 
 

 

The Camera Club has enjoyed a summer 

“vacation.” However, this was not a period of 

inactivity. Instead, it was an opportunity to 

continue taking photographs for the list of 

categories established for the whole year. 

Instead of our usual monthly photo subjects, the 

group decided to work simultaneously 

on all their selected photo subjects for the year. 

One advantage of this change in 

operating procedure, was that some of the subjects 

may offer more photo opportunities 

at various times throughout the year, which 

seemed more beneficial than just 

concentrating on the photo subject for each month. 

Photographs are currently being collected for 

future exhibits from the following 

categories: 

 

Food - Country Roads 

Orange - Shadows 

Circles - Bricks 
 

 

This explains the Camera Clubs photos of “Rocks” 

which has been exhibited for a longer period than 

normal. Look for future exhibits to be more short-

lived as the number of photographs in each 

category reaches the quantity required for full 

exhibit. The Camera Club enjoyed a May trip to 

Terra Studios, near Elkins, Arkansas, the home 

of the famous “Bluebird of Happiness”, for a photo 

shoot. Look for that future exhibit also. 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

CAMERA CLUB 

Photos by Ina May Pummel 
 

 

Terra Studios – Blue Birds of Happiness 

 

 

Terra Studios – The Hula Hoop Court 

 

ETC. 
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CONTACTS 

SESSION 

442-5267  Paul S. Sagan, Pastor 

750-4982  Jeff Chewning 

524-1873  Lee House 

570-862-9256  Dow Pursley 

871-1981  John Redwine 

918-778-3338  Beryl Wilkie 

381-1178  Doug Nystrom, Assistant Pastor 

366-4229  Ken Hargis, Executive Pastor 
   

   

   

   

   

 

 

 

 
 

DEACONS 

283-1433  Tanner Blair 

575-0022  Jim Dooley 

287-8131  Mike Golden 

619-7689  Mark Jamison 

287-7009  David Rice 

587-8651  Phillip Rouse 

521-2850  Dennis Smith 

751-3391  Larry Tomlinson 

225-4269  Stephen Atkinson, 
   • Assistant Pastor And 

  Christian Witness to Israel 

  (N America Inc.) 

 
   •  www.cwi.org.uk 

 
   • sgt.atkinson@gmail.com 

 
   •  Home Address & CWI Office:       
       6401 S 50th St 
       Rogers, AR 72758 

  

 

http://www.cwi.org.uk/
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The Session of Covenant Church meets the third 

Tuesday of every month in the church library. 

Meetings were held on April 14, May 17, June 15, and 

July 20. Financial reports were presented and 

discussed, the summaries of which may be found on 

the weekly bulletin. 

 

In April, Christina Sagan gave a report on her desire to 

attend a short term mission trip with Campus Crusade 

for Christ in Portland, OR. Missions Committee 

chairman Nathan Jarvis gave a report and the missions 

budget was approved. Christian Education director 

Matt Gumm participated by telephone during a 

discussion about improving activities among the 

youth. Vacation Bible School was scheduled for June 

to be directed by Gail Peterson, and a memorial 

document for Ruling Elder Richard Chewning was 

approved to be read at Covenant Presbytery and the 

PCA General Assembly. 

 

In May Ruling Elder’s Pursley and Redwine were 

approved as delegates to the Covenant Presbytery 

meeting and Teaching Elder Sagan was approved for 

attendance at General Assembly to present the 

memorial for Ruling Elder Richard Chewning. The 

fiscal status of the New Geneva Seminary was 

discussed as were ways Covenant Church might be 

able to help. Vacation Bible School was scheduled for 

June 8-10, 2015 with Member Gail Peterson directing.  

Ruling Elder House will assume the responsibility of 

conducting background checks on child and youth 

workers. Alternative Christian Education opportunities 

for the summer were discussed with Member Matt 

Gumm and Ruling Elder Chewning providing 

curriculum oversight and scheduling of activities. A 

minimum quantity of bulk mailing of “Tabletalk” 

from Ligonier Ministries is to be made available to the 

congregation with Ruling Elder Redwine 

coordinating. 

 

 

 In June, Deacon Smith gave the Deacons report 

including a financial report. Members Chuck and 

Gail Peterson gave a report on Vacation Bible 

School and expressed concern with lack of outreach 

to our neighborhood and lack of involvement by the 

church officers in its execution. They expressed a 

willingness to lead VBS next year with a goal of 

being more “outwardly focused” and incorporating 

additional personnel (including officers). Member 

Matt Gumm and Ruling Elder Chewning gave a 

report regarding Family Sunday School for this 

summer. Missions Committee report included that 

Terry and Melissa Rhodes will be returning from the 

mission field in August.  Ruling Elder Redwine 

reported that the “Covenant Chronicle” would 

resume publication in August as a quarterly 

publication to include a church calendar. A letter 

from Member Lee Mekkes was read regarding the 

development of a sister church relationship with 

Grace Chinese Christian Church and the Session 

agreed to explore such a relationship with Member 

Lee Mekkes spearheading. 

 

 In July printed financial reports from Treasurer 

Smith were received. Session discussed a plan to use 

more media display during the worship service. The 

summer Family Sunday School program was 

reviewed. Changes in the Reformed University 

Fellowship (RUF) program at the U of A under the 

leadership of Mike Ford were discussed and Mr. 

Ford will be invited to the next available Stated 

Session meeting to present his vision for the RUF 

program. Mr. Joseph Steinberg was approved as the 

plenary speaker for the 2016 Missions Conference. 

New members of the Women in the Church (WIC) 

Administrative Committee are Mrs. Denise Sagan 

and Mrs. Kerri Johnson with Mrs. Diana Rice 

remaining on the committee. Direction of Nursery 

programs will return to WIC. The need for more 

members of the congregation to serve as nursery 

supervisors was discussed. Pulpit Supply for the 

next two Sundays was approved in order to give 

Teaching Elder Sagan the opportunity to visit his 

family in Alabama. 

 

THE SESSION REPORT 

John Redwine 
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FINANCIAL REPORTS 

Dennis L. Smith 

Description  

2014 2014 2015 

Actual  Budget  Budget  

Tithes/Offerings  250,031.93 251,501.00 251,501.00 

Total Income  250,031.93 251,501.00 251,501.00 

Expense  

13,739.01 13,600.00 16,200.00   Total Benevolence  

  Total Gen. Expense  12,062.42 12,281.00 12,300.00 

  Total Ministry  10,607.44 12,750.00 12,750.00 

  Total Payroll Expenses  167,699.57 168,405.00 153,765.00 

  Total Property  34,472.31 44,465.00 51,450.00 

Total Expense  238,580.75 251,501.00 246,465.00 

Net Surplus/Deficit  11,451.18 0 5,036.00 

     

The most current financial reports were not available at the 

time of publication. Please see the church bulletin for the 

most current figures. 



Covenant Chronicle Newsletter                                                           Quarterly Issue 1 - August - October 2015  

 Page 12 

C 

A 

L 

E 

N 

D 

A 

R 

Date 2015  

 

2015  

 

2015  

1 Sat  Tues 
12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

 
Thur  

2 Sun 
*Worship/Sunday School  

COMMUNION 
Wed 

5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study 

3 Mon  Thur  Sat  

4 Tues 12p Men’s Noon Bible Study Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study Sun 
*Worship/Sunday School  

COMMUNION 

5 Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Sat  Mon  

6 Thur  Sun 
*Worship/Sunday School  

COMMUNION 
Tues 12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

7 Fri 6:00a Men’s Bible Study Mon  Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 

8 Sat  Tues 
VOTE AGAINST 5781 

12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 
Thur  

9 Sun 
Worship/Sunday School 

Deacons Meeting 9:45 am to 10:45am 
Wed 

5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study 

10 Mon  Thur  Sat  

11 Tues 
12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

Big Rally Against Religious Persecution 
Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study Sun 

*Worship/Sunday School 

Deacons Meeting 9:45 am to 10:45am 

12 Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Sat  Mon  

13 Thur  Sun 

*Worship/Sunday School 

**Welcome Back Lunch 

 Deacons Meeting 9:45 am to 10:45am 

Tues 12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

14 Fri 6:00a Men’s Bible Study Mon  Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 

15 Sat  Tues 
12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

6:00p Session Meeting 
Thur  

16 Sun *Worship/Sunday School Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study 

17 Mon  Thur  Sat  

18 Tues 
12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

6:00p Session Meeting 
Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study Sun *Worship/Sunday School 

19 Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meting 
Sat  Mon  

20 Thur Session Meeting 6:00p Sun *Worship/Sunday School Tues 
12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

6:00p Session Meeting 

21 Fri 6:00a Men’s Bible Study Mon  Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 

22 Sat  Tues 12p Men’s Noon Bible Study Thur  

23 Sun *Worship/Sunday School Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study 

24 Mon  Thur  Sat  

25 Tues 12P Men’s Noon Bible Study Fri 6a Men’s Noon Bible Study Sun 
*Worship/Sunday School 

 (Reformation Sunday) 

26 Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meting 
Sat  Mon  

27 Thur  Sun *Worship/Sunday School Tues 12p Men’s Noon Bible Study 

28 Fri 6:00a Men’s Bible Study Mon  Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 

29 Sat  Tues 12p Men’s Noon Bible Study Thur  

30 Sun *Worship/Sunday School  Wed 
5:30p Youth Group 

6:30p Prayer Meeting 
Fri 

6a Men’s Noon Bible Study 

Reformation Party 

31 Mon  Thur  Sat  

* MORNING WORSHIP 8:30 AM AND 11:00 AM  •   SUNDAY SCHOOL 9:45 AM   •  EVENING WORSHIP 6:00 PM 

** FELLOWSHIP MEALS AFTER 11:00 AM WORSHIP - TBA 
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